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A: Structure, governance and management 
 

The method of appointing PCC members is set out in the Church 

Representation Rules. New appointees are given an information pack.  The PCC 

has passed a resolution by which a proportion of the PCC members will stand 

for re-election every three years, limited to a total of six years served.  All 

Church attendees are encouraged to register on the Electoral Roll and stand 

for election to the PCC.  This is achieved by notices given out during church 

services, articles in the St Mary’s newsletter and notices placed around the 

church. 

The incumbent is currently Rev Sally Moring. David Blackmore and Ian 

Sansbury are licensed to serve in the parish as Licensed Lay Ministers (LLM).   

The PCC operates by meeting every other month with various sub-committees 

meeting and conducting delegated activities and taking delegated 

responsibility in between.  Methods of reporting back to the PCC range from 

the formal pre-distributed reports for discussion at PCC meetings, to informal 

verbal reports. The PCC became a registered charity in 2009 and is mindful of 

its responsibilities as Trustees. The major risks to which the church is exposed, 

as identified by the trustees, have been reviewed annually and systems or 

procedures have been established to manage those risks.   

B: Objectives and Activities 

 

St Mary’s PCC has the responsibility of co-operating with the incumbent in 

promoting the whole mission of the Church – pastoral, evangelistic, social and 

ecumenical.  It also has maintenance responsibilities for the church building, St 

Mary’s Centre and the churchyard at Church Lane. Since 1992, the PCC has 

been a party to the Sharing Agreement of 1986 relating to St Anne’s Church, 

Aylesbury Road, Wendover. The PCC also holds a lease over the premises at 11 

High Street, Wendover (Just shop and Parish Office).   All of which contribute 

to our aim to be a church at the heart of the community.  Details of our work 

are described more fully in the following reports from committees and other 

groups who contribute to our church community. The PCC depends on many 

volunteers who give freely of their time and talents. A major part of its activity 

is the training and involvement of an increasing number of volunteers, doing 

practical projects or duties alongside others who are further involved as a 

trustee or a committee member. The benefits from volunteers’ work, and our 

thanks to them, cannot be overstated, without them the viability of our church 

would be seriously affected.  Our grant-making policy is twofold; special appeals 

which may arise, and giving at a budgeted annual level, where finances are 

available, as managed by the Global Church Committee. 

Electoral Roll 
Our Electoral Roll is managed by Xenia Murray, our Electoral Roll officer.  As 

required, the draft new register has been displayed in church for two weeks 

prior to the APCM.  The number of people on the new Roll will be reported at 

the APCM on 7th April 2019. 

The PCC 
The full PCC met seven times during the year. Committees met between 

meetings and a number reported formally to the PCC. 

Church Attendance  
We are required by the Diocese to report on the average weekly attendance for 

the first four weeks of October.  This figure is one of the inputs to our Parish 

Share allocation.  For this period in 2018 the average weekly attendance was 

180 as compared with 181 in 2017. This period includes the October half term 

holidays so cannot be taken as a true reflection of ‘average’ church attendance. 

We also had the following numbers for occasional services held at St Mary’s: 27 

baptisms, 14 weddings and 13 funerals.  

Committees The PCC operates through a number of committees that meet 

between full meetings of the PCC: 

Standing Committee (Chair: Sally Moring) It is responsible for transacting the 

business of the PCC between its meetings, subject to any directions given by the 

PCC.  

The committee met six times between the Annual Meetings of 2018 and 2019 

and has reported formally to each PCC meeting.   
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C: PCC Review of the Year 
 

The year started with our first meeting after the APCM on 17th May where we 

welcomed new members Peter Dean, Michael Greaves, Sarah Frost and ex 

officio member Allan Whittow, the election of officers for the year was also 

undertaken. The review of St Mary’s Safeguarding Policy was then undertaken 

and approved by the meeting for the forthcoming year. We had the added 

responsibility this year of the new General Data Protection Regulations (GDPR) 

to be implemented at St Mary’s and this matter was discussed. We would also 

be introducing a new Mission Action Plan (MAP) at St Mary’s and this was also 

discussed at this PCC meeting.   

The next PCC meeting was on 19th July where we discussed further on the new 

MAP and procedure for the GDPR implementation. The meeting also agreed to 

move our two Elizabethan chalices to Christ Church, Oxford for safe keeping 

following the theft of two other chalices from church. The list of chalice 

assistants was also updated. We also had a discussion about notice boards at 

church and new pictures were required of relevant church officers. 

Our third meeting of the year was on 18th September, which was an extra PCC 

to that scheduled. The sole purpose of the meeting was to review and agree 

the new Mission Action Plan so it could be launched to the congregation on 

30th September 2019, this was duly done and the MAP will have 3 areas of 

involvement being: Pastoral Ministry, Children, Young People and Families and 

Community In and Out.       

Our fourth meeting was held on 9th October where the possible introduction of 

a Parish Giving Scheme (PGS) was introduced by Matt Ryan. Matt showed us 

an audio visual presentation and advised how this scheme could increase our 

finances at St Mary’s. The PCC after discussion agreed to proceed with the 

introduction of this scheme. We then had a further MAP update from Sally 

who also advised us about the forthcoming licencing of Ian Sansbury as our 

new LLM. A special LLM service was held at St Mary’s on 4th November 2018 

where we formally introduced Ian and David Blackmore to the congregation 

and thanked Glenys Newman, Joe Groat and Beryl Pearn who were giving up 

their LLM status. 

The next meeting was on 22nd November 2018 where we formally approved 

Christopher Trower as the PCC vice chairman. We then reviewed two written 

reports on the MAP progress from Ian Sansbury and David Blackmore. Xenia 

Murray then updated the meeting on GDPR. The meeting proposed Sarah Frost 

and Peter Dean as lay members on the panel to appoint any new associate 

priest. 

The sixth meeting was on 24th January 2019 at this meeting we had a PGS 

update from Sally. We then had a discussion on the subject of a Worship review 

following it being discussed a ministry team meeting. Xenia advised the meeting 

on the electoral roll requiring a complete update this year and the what the 

proposed timetable of events were for its renewal.    

The last meeting of the year was held on 12th March where we reviewed the 

Annual Report.  

At all of the PCC meetings we had regular finance updates prepared by Matt 

Ryan our Treasurer. 

In addition to all of the above PCC meetings the church held one extra open 

meeting called a Section 12 meeting on 15th January 2019. This meeting was 

chaired by our Archdeacon Guy Elsmore and was for the sole purpose of 

agreeing the process of appointing a new associate priest to assist Sally in the 

ministry work of the parish. Such things as what the job entailed, the required 

hours of work, updated Parish Profile, terms of the contract and the process for 

appointing any new associate priest were discussed and agreed by the meeting.  

I would like to offer my thanks to all members of the PCC for their invaluable 

input during the year and thanks to Sally and our two churchwardens Jacquie 

and Christopher for their assistance. 

Report by Paul Dean PCC Secretary 
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D: Financial Statement of the PCC 

Treasurer’s Report on the accounts for the year to 31 

December 2018 
Fund details for the financial year to 31 December 2018 are summarised in the 

table. Please note that fixed assets and depreciation have been excluded from 

the figures as they relate to past expenditure and not cash spent in 2018. 

The General Fund below reflects the income and expenditure arising from the 

day to day activities of our Church.   Other Funds for the Church have special 

rules applied to them and these restrict how the funds can be spent.  During 

2018 the Church accounts showed a fall in total funds by £5,927, which is 

outlined below.  

Funds Income Expenses Transfer/ 

Gains 

Surplus/ 

(deficit) 

Funds at 

31.12.18 

General  £218,307 £191,238 -£12,775 £14,294 £34,740 

Designated (All) £2,635 £3,757 £11,220 £10,098 £62,571 

Refurbishment  £2,963 £- £- £2,963 (£24,047) 

Fabric 

(Restricted) 

£2,075 £6,230 £- (£4,155) £21,445 

Legacy 

(Restricted) 

£3,622 £500 £- £3,122 £23,122 

Other 

Restricted  

£8,582 £41,937 £1,106 (£32,249) £27,420 

Total £238,184 £243,662 (£449) (£5,927) £145,251 

 

 

 

General Fund 

The table above shows that the General Fund saw an increase in income on 

2017 with income rising from £209,192 to £218,307.   However, the main reason 

for the increase was a result of some one-off income from an insurance claim 

totalling £10,562.   

Costs were well controlled and showed a slight decrease from that spent in 

2017, with expenditure falling from £193,567 to £191,238 and the Parish Share 

was once again paid in full. 

Before transfers to other funds, the General Fund generated a surplus of 

£27,069.  As a result of the surplus, the Church was able to make a transfer to 

the Global Church Fund of £2,000 and a transfer of £9,832 to the Ministry 

Development Fund.   This left a balance on the General Fund at the end of 2018 

at £34,740. 

Other Funds 

During the year the Church setup a Ministry Development Fund to support the 

plans shown in the Mission Action Plan and at the year end had £12,027 across 

restricted and designated funds towards this. In the year, some historic 

restricted funds held were reduced as a result of making payments.  The 

Wendover C of E Junior School received a donation of £5,341 towards a Peace 

Garden and the Amelia Fund received £27,866. 

The refurbishment fund is overspent by £24,047. The deficit has reduced since 

2017 due mainly to a donation of £2,000 from the Lionel Abel-Smith Trust. 

Unless a future major donation is received, other funds, in particular the Fabric 

Fund (Restricted) could finance the deficit.  

It should be noted that none of the other restricted funds can be used against St 

Mary’s running costs. 

Thank you 

We are once again hugely grateful to Kyla Sansbury and her team at Just who 

donated £17,215 from their profits in the year as well as contributing to the 

shop running costs. 
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I would like to give special thanks to all those who have supported me as 

Treasurer during this year.  I mention in particular Sarah Bishop who continues 

to maintain the church accounts so diligently, and to John Bussien and Brian 

Freshney who have banked our collection every week.  Sadly John has decided 

to stand down at the APCM after many years of carrying out this role and his 

support will be greatly missed.  There are many others who work behind the 

scenes, so thank you for all you do. 

Report by Matt Ryan, PCC Treasurer 

E: Churchwardens’ Report, including the Fabric, 

Goods and Ornaments 
 

Last year’s APCM was held on 22nd April 2018.  Sally had then been Vicar for 

just six months. Several new people were elected onto the PCC and 

Christopher and Jacquie were elected as Church Wardens.   

We had a beautiful warm and sunny summer allowing so much to be held out 

of doors.  Weeks and weeks of Sunday coffee in the churchyard along with the 

Sunday afternoon teas, encouraging so many people to come and enjoy teas 

on the lawn.  An early successful event was the Beating of the Bounds on that 

glorious May Bank Holiday Monday. Many people either completed the walk 

or joined at various stages.  What a delight to be together talking and walking 

with friends and meeting different people whilst enjoying the scenery, wildlife 

and flowers – the bluebells were wonderful, everything so full of hope and 

promise from our Creator God.  At the end of the walk that pint of beer or cold 

wine with the BBQ was so good. 

Other events followed out of doors, including the Teddy Bear’s picnic for 

families whose children had been baptised in the preceding two years, and a 

further BBQ prior to the showing of the film ”The Greatest Showman”.  A 

celebration lunch followed the launch of our new Mission Action Plan (MAP). 

So many people were involved in working groups to create the MAP along with 

discussions at Standing Committee and the PCC. Ideas and hopes of what we 

might do, and what we would wish to do in the future. Some work has been 

taken forward like the Bereavement and Welcome Teas, reaching out to both 

members of our Church and the community. Sunday groups for young people 

relaunched with Ignite, and there is ongoing development of the welcome area 

where small people can play whilst family or carers remain in Church for 

worship.  Also there has been the development of the Lady Chapel as a space to 

be able to sit, reflect and pray.  The work of the Wendover Dementia Alliance 

continues to develop throughout Wendover and four of our church members 

are undertaking specific dementia training to become specialised visitors to 

clients and carers. More ideas from the MAP are to be discussed and worked 

upon over coming months.     

An area for discussion at the PCC was the Elizabethan chalices.  A decision was 

made to give the chalices on long term loan to Christ Church Oxford, where they 

could be safely held and displayed.  The Faculty process was completed and 

they will shortly be sent to Christ Church, after the congregation have had one 

last chance to see them at St. Mary’s. 

Sally has had an extremely busy year with lots of weddings, funerals and 

baptisms. During the year a problem was identified with the organ and it is due 

to be fully serviced and some parts replaced and updated in the autumn.  Music 

plays an important part in the life of our Church both for services and weddings 

and funerals, both the contemporary music played by the music group and the 

more traditional music for the organ.  We are so grateful to all our musicians 

enabling us all to praise God in music and song. 

St Mary’s continues as the venue for the ‘Wendover Music’ series where a range 

of musicians perform, including the use of the organ in recitals.  Our organ gives 

such a wonderful sound and it is good to know that music will continue in all its 

forms at St Mary’s.   

Another very special time where music played and important part was the 

Confirmation service led by Bishop Alan on 7th October 2018. Young people and 

adults from Great Missenden were confirmed along with people from St Mary’s 

and members of Surge. It was a service of commitment and celebration ending 

with a joyful rendering of ‘Shine, Jesus Shine’. 

All too soon we were in Advent with the Posada visiting many of our homes.  An 

unfortunate power cut meant that the Carol Service had to be rescheduled but 

was successfully held later in the week. A special service was the first Dementia 
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Friendly Christmas Celebration. A time to remember past Christmases through 

singing, readings and activities and enjoying listening to children from the 

Junior School singing.   

Another new venture was the Nativity Story for the under 5s on Christmas Eve.  

Little people going around the Church searching for Mary and Joseph, Jesus in 

the manger, the shepherds and the wise men.  Our annual Crib Service 

followed later in the day with ‘The Greatest Showman’ visiting.  Later in the 

day there was the Midnight Communion service, which was closely followed by 

Christmas Morning Communion.  It was a very busy Christmas for Sally, which 

culminated in the wedding of James (Sally and Paul’s son) and Joy on 28 

December.  A very joyful day for family and friends. 

We now head towards Lent, then Easter with Sally introducing to St Mary’s a 

very visual meditation on the cross throughout Lent. This will lead up to Holy 

Week and then the joyful demonstration of the transforming power of Jesus’s 

resurrection on Easter Day. 

Sally has worked so hard, supported by the Ministry Team and others.  In 

November 2018 Ian Sansbury became a fully licensed Licensed Lay Minister at 

Christ Church Oxford.  He was formally welcomed as a new LLM along with 

David Blackmore at St Mary’s and we gave thanks for the work of Joe Groat, 

Glenys Newman and Beryl Pearn for their work over many years as LLMs.  We 

hope and pray that in the coming year we will see new members added to the 

Ministry Team, sharing the burden of work within the Parish.  Sally Prendergast 

is to be ordained on 29th June and will become part of the team from 30th June 

2019 as our Curate.  We look forward to sharing our life and worship at St 

Mary’s with her. 

During this past very full year, we have met together experiencing some highs 

and lows.  We have shared in worship, in prayer and support to those we 

meet, meals have been taken together and entertainment and activities have 

taken place.  Services have been thought through and prepared, people have 

taken intercessions, read the readings, welcomed visitors, prepared bread and 

wine for Communion, maintained the churchyard, decorated the church with 

flowers and paint, undertaken maintenance of the building, have cleaned the 

church, made coffee, played music, invited people to various groups, visited 

people in hospital and at home, undertaken administration work and managed 

databases, and so many other tasks to ensure people are made to feel welcome 

and comfortable.   

All this is done week after week by a large number of people who feel they 

belong to St Mary’s and so generously give of their time, talents and money to 

enable us all to work together to worship God and share the love of Jesus to the 

benefit of all. 

‘Thank you’ sounds so little, but it is a HUGE thank you from both of us, to all of 

you who help make St Mary’s such a very special place in Wendover. 

Report by: Jacquie Smith and Christopher Trower 

F: Deanery Synod Report 
 

Parochial ministry has been the main feature of change and adjustment within 

the Deanery in 2018, and we have welcomed Paul Moring as Deanery Treasurer. 

Overall parish share has only been met by a significant use of reserves, and the 

most financially challenged benefice, Stoke Mandeville, Kimbles and 

Ellesborough, is exploring new ways of serving the people in their communities.  

We’re particularly grateful to those parishes who commit to paying parish share 

by direct debit, as a result of which you can view progress online via the 

Diocesan website: online access to our progress (click on ‘2019 Monthly Share 

Update’ for Buckingham, then see page 9). Much appreciation goes to those 

who make a real effort to collect and pay parish share throughout the year – 

with special thanks to our Treasurers who make it possible. 

We’ve had four Synod meetings during the year, all on parochial matters – 

healing ministry, generous giving, baptism, and wedding ministry. 

Many thanks to the churches which host us for these events, and for the 

welcome we always receive.  

Deanery Synod Gatherings 

Wednesday 31st January, St. Mary’s Church, Wendover: Aspects of Healing 

Ministry, led by Revd Alison Roberts from Buckland. 
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Tuesday 22nd May, St Peter and St Paul, Great Missenden: a presentation on 

Generous Giving from Jonathan Farnhill, following which many of our Churches 

are moving across to this much more efficient and effective system.  

Wednesday 19th September, St Leonards Church Room: a discussion on 

baptism ministry, and how important this is to introduce new people to the 

Christian faith. 

Tuesday 20th November, Prestwood: a discussion on weddings ministry, and its 

major contribution to mission. 

We then gathered at the Christian Centre in Wendover for our first meeting of 

2019 on 30th January to discuss lightweight mission planning and share 

information about local initiatives. 

Please remember that these ‘Chiltern Churches Open Meetings’ are open to 

all: it’s a great way to keep in touch with others across our local churches, and 

to find out more about some of the key issues which concern us all. Thanks to 

all those who have taken part in these evenings throughout the year.  

Following our January meeting, our next meeting in 2019 is on 21st May, during 

which we’ll hear more about community action underway in our neighbouring 

Deanery of Aylesbury: you may also be interested to see an abundance of 

information on Christian social action now included on the main Church of 

England website. 

 

Gavin Oldham, Lay Chair, Deanery Standing Committee 

G: Safeguarding Children and Vulnerable Adults  
 

The Church of England and the Diocese require each church to have in place 

policies on Safeguarding, to support our ‘working with children and young 

people’, to consider in our own context all aspects of the ‘Protecting Children 

and Vulnerable Adults in the Diocese of Oxford’ policy - to ensure procedures 

are in place to ensure a safe environment for children and young people, and 

vulnerable adults - in all aspects of St Mary’s work.  Within the policies and 

guidance, it considers all aspects of current disclosure procedures under the 

“Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) to ensure safe recruitment of 

volunteers”. 

Our Church follows the guidance and good practice on Safeguarding issued by 

Oxford Diocese. Our Safeguarding Policy, for Children & Vulnerable Adults, was 

approved by the PCC in 2017 and will be reviewed by the new PCC in summer 

2019. This policy can be found in the church porch and centre. We make an 

annual return the Oxford Diocesan to confirm that we are following guidelines 

and that we have noted changes in requirements. 

Following the appointment of Sally, our Vicar, the PCC considered St Mary’s 

approach to Safeguarding in the context of current Diocesan Guidance and 

model Policies. Sally herself receives specific Safeguarding training from the 

Diocese. 

Within our Church, we have many volunteers helping to lead the various 

activities for both children and vulnerable adults. All volunteers and paid 

workers have to undertake periodic training in safeguarding awareness. In the 

past this consisted of:  

• On-line training for volunteers working with children, undertaken in small 

groups.  

• Large group training for volunteers working with vulnerable adults, 

delivered by an external organisation. 

 

Because of the need to offer training at different times to support a range of 

new volunteers, and to update training previously delivered, as Safeguarding 

Officer, I elected to deliver this training and was trained by the Diocese to do so. 

Over the past year, Sessions of the C1 module have been delivered to a range of 

individuals directly involved in activities in our Church and in other activities 

under the umbrella of “Churches Together in Wendover”.  I have delivered 

specific sessions for volunteers involved in different activities at the at the Youth 

Centre, I delivered training to members of the St Mary’s Bell Tower, based on 

the Diocesan Guidance document for Bell Tower members, and together with 

Sally and Xenia, delivered a briefing session to group leaders on Safeguarding 

and Communication issues in the context of General Data Protection 

Regulations (GDPR). The advantage of managing our own training has been that 

it has enabled us to adjust the focus to match any specific context. 
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What is most important is that all volunteers are aware of ‘Best Practice’. St 

Mary’s has adopted two Good Practice Guides – one for children and one for 

vulnerable adults. These guides include a Code of Conduct and other relevant 

support materials. These documents have been distributed to volunteers 

working in the Church community in different contexts, and will be highlighted 

in training sessions. Bellringers received the specific guidance document from 

the Diocese which formed the basis of their briefing. 

 

All volunteers are DBS checked as required. Julia Fish was the verifying officer 

until autumn 2018, when Rachel Claringbold took on this responsibility. We 

thank Julia very much for her hard work as Recruitment Verifier. 

 

Appointment processes are regularly reviewed alongside our central list of CRB 

checks. Rachel keeps this to inform the officers of the Church and other 

leaders when checks and training need to be updated. The organisation 

offering DBS checking changed last year, and the new process is working 

efficiently through the organisation APCS. This year, the Diocese issued further 

guidance to clarify which volunteers need to be DBS checked.  

 

In summer 2019, following the APCM, more Safeguarding Sessions will be 

offered, to accommodate new members of the PCC and those who were 

trained some time ago, together with other volunteers who have not accessed 

C1 training. 

 

Currently, in accordance with Diocesan Guidelines, including “frequency” 

criteria, we check as necessary, volunteers who are involved with: 

 

• Children - Junior Church, Youth Groups (Surge & evening group), Music 

group, & Amazing Donkey & Bellringers (when required)   

• Adults – Music Group, Bellringing, Choir, Community Transport, 

Bereavement Visits, Sages.  Clergy, Prayer Ministry, Pastoral Care Team 

and Wendover Churches, lunch club, the Just shop. 

 

The Safeguarding Adviser to the Diocese is now Stuart Nimmo. He is working 

with Diocesan colleagues to bring up to date policies and guidance, and to 

ensure that they are readily available to Parishes through the Diocesan 

website. Detailed current DBS guidance is maintained here, and key documents 

on Safeguarding are clearly displayed in relevant sections with a clear link from 

the website front page.  

 

The House of Bishops has recently issued to all churches, a Parish Safeguarding 

Handbook “Promoting a Safer Church”. The Diocese has recently issued 

invitations to Parish Safeguarding Officers to attend further Briefing Sessions 

over the next few months. I shall be attending sessions and expect these to 

reflect what has been issued by the House of Bishops. 

 

If anyone has cause for concern about any vulnerable adult or child and would 

like to talk in confidence, then please contact Helen Blakeman, the Safeguarding 

Officer. (h.blakeman3@btinternet.com) 

 

Annual Report was reviewed and approved by the PCC at their meeting 

on 12th March 2019.    






















































